
SUMMARY OF DESERT MANAGERS GROUP SEMI ANNUAL MEETING 
AT THE NATIONAL TRAINING CENTER FT IRWIN, CA 
26-27 FEBRUARY 2020
1.  The Winter Mojave Desert Managers Group Meeting was held on 26-27 February 2020 at the National Training Center (NTC) Ft Irwin, California.  It was hosted by the NTC Area Support Commander and the NTC Environmental Branch.  
2.  Representatives from Death Valley National Park, NAWS China Lake, MCAGCC Twentynine Palms, MCLB Barstow, California Desert District BLM, San Bernardino National Forest, the County of San Bernardino, Quad Counties Government, The Trust for the Public Land, Mojave Desert Land Trust, US Environmental Protection Agency, US Department of Agriculture, and the DoD Region IX REC Office representatives were among those in attendance.  Notable nonattendance included FWS, CALTRANS, BLM Field Offices, Joshua Tree NP, and State Reps for Fish and Game.    
3.  NTC provided a command brief and overview of operations at the National Training Center (NTC) and Garrison. NTC Deputy Garrison Commander, Mr. John Demers, provided a summary of the Installation capabilities, infrastructure and operations.  NTC is designed to support Brigade Level training exercises and encompasses 1,200 square miles that includes 775,000 acres of maneuver area with a variety of live fire ranges and 12 Military Operations in Urban Terrain (MOUT) [Combat Towns] facilities, three of which are instrumented for further review and analysis to enhance training.  The installation was established by President Franklin Roosevelt as a sub-installation of ‘Camp Haan’ in Riverside, California.  In 1981, the US Army created the National Training Center at Fort Irwin to train Armored Brigade Combat Teams to “Win the First Fight”.  

Demers also highlighted some key infrastructure points and focused on some key points that all DoD Installations in the west are engaged on, ‘water and energy security and resiliency’.  Ft Irwin has three aquifers it acquires water from.  It is estimated that even with reduced current consumption, the capacity of these basins is approximately 50-60 years. Goal of Irwin is now to recover 99% of their ‘used water’ as well as leveraging technology to capture rainwater and other runoff and treat this resource, returning it to the aquifers or other ground storage to be reutilized as potable water.  A major step has been the completion and now operation of a ‘state of the art’ Water Treatment Plant (costing ~$500,000), now providing all required potable water to the Installation. 

On the energy front, NTC Ft. Irwin is at the end of a very long ‘extension cord’ and currently lacks additional other energy sources with the exception of emergency generators and a small amount of solar cells.  Current needs for electricity are ~28 MW and their solar generation capability is around 4MW.  The installation is working on expanding this capability as well as working to get a Natural Gas pipeline laid via partnerships with civilian developers.  In the interim the new Hospital is LEEDS Platinum and is heated and partially cooled by the Post Combined Heating Plant.  The Installation landfill is also a self-sustaining item and efforts are being made to develop a ‘waste to energy’ generation capability. 

This was followed by a discussion of the Irwin land expansion and details from the Legislative Environmental Impact Statement (LEIS) and continuing operations under the Programmatic Environmental Impact Statement (PEIS), by Ronald Gardner (NTC G3).  
4.  David Housman, Natural Resources Ft. Irwin provided expansion and natural resource overview. NTC Ft. Irwin has had several land expansions (BLM Withdrawals) to its’ initial boundary allocation over the years with the most current expansion area, the Western Training Area (WTA), adding an additional 78,530 acres to the base.  The Programmatic Environmental Impact Statement is in the process of being updated with an anticipated target date of 3rd Quarter FY21 and the area cleared for training in 2025. Previous additions have included a 2006 expansion with 48,760 acres added and another 23,220 acres added in 2012. 

Housman stated that there are an estimated 300 Desert Tortoises located in the WTA and current actions to survey and possibly relocate these animals as well as continue to survey for other natural and cultural resources are underway.  Ft. Irwin is working concurrently with MCAGCC Twentynine Palms on a ‘Readiness and Environmental Protection Integration (REPI)’ program funding as a REPI Challenge project utilizing ‘Recoverability and Sustainment Partnership Initiative (RSPI)’ program for the offsite management and crediting of Desert Tortoise.

5.  Burro Management Initiatives and a contract with Ft. Irwin the ‘Peaceful Valley Donkey Rescue was presented by Mark Meyers and Kyle Nealy.  The ‘Peaceful Valley Donkey Rescue’, based out of Texas, has a contract in place with Ft. Irwin to remove animals from the installation.  This ‘no kill’ group works to capture and after medical screening and ‘gentling’ distribute the animals through a large national network into homes, ranches, and farms throughout the United Stated for adoption.  More info and background can be found at www.burromangment.org or alternatively www.donkeyrescure.com.

PVDR stressed the importance of burro management in the Mojave. Wild horses and burros released or that escaped captivity, historically introduced into the Desert Southwest by the Spaniards in the 1500s, have been continually used as pack animals by miners and others until the early 1900’s have greatly overpopulated the desert and became a competitor to native desert species from Desert Tortoise to Bighorn Sheep.  Burros are especially well adapted to desert environments and can tolerate a water loss as much as 30% of their body weight and replenish it in only a few minutes of drinking.  Additionally they are prodigious breeders and can bare a foal a year, developing a population that can rapidly exceed the carrying capacity of an area. In addition to being a competitor for resource this introduced species is a danger to drivers and an obstruction to training.  Burros however are now part of the food source for mountain lions and large predators, and complete eradication would have implications for other native animal prey populations.  PVDR has been helping both Fort Irwin and Death Valley National Park manage burros with cost savings to the facilities. 
6.  Fon Duke provided an update on the Mojave Desert Ecosystem Program for the group.  The mission of the Mojave Desert Ecosystem Program is to provide government agencies throughout the Mojave Desert with solutions and services to better accomplish their assigned tasks.  Originally part of the DMG and funded by a combined DoD/DOI grant and supported by the various desert DoD Installations, the MDEP has operated as a repository for geospatial data in the desert.  Since its early inception the MDEP has operated as a central location for desert GIS data and though funding is now limited, the site has developed into more of a directory with historic geospatial data stored as well as links to ‘third party’ GIS data.  The site is located at www.mojavedata.gov  and uses ‘Voyager’ software to power searches for URL geodata sets.
7.  Geary Hund, from the Mojave Desert Land Trust (MDLT) [with an official title of ‘California Desert Lands Conservancy’], provided an overview of who and what the nonprofit group is working on and highlighted some of its’ successes.   MDLT has conserved more than 81,000 acres targeting private inholdings for wilderness areas, BLM Areas of Critical Environmental Concern (ACECs), wilderness areas, and wildlife linkage corridors. The organization has also been a primary REPI Partner with MCAGCC Twentynine Palms assisting with the acquisition and continued conservation of the desert with the procurement of several parcels. MDLT is able to leverage ‘Land and Water Conservation funds’ and continues outreach to the community to consolidate donations large and small to acquire and manage lands.  The organization has developed a ‘seed bank initiative’ following the BLM SOS Seed collection and maintenance protocol as well as working on germination protocols, native seed propagation, and the growing of containerized desert plants, making these available to the public as a combination fundraiser and community outreach.  The center also does a myriad of education outreach and educational functions.  Their website and more info can be found at https://www.mdlt.org/.

8.  Overview of Wet Weather Flows and Managed Aquifer Recharge Using Drywell Systems initiatives were briefed by Public Works NTC Ft. Irwin; Jose Zambrosa, EPA-Office of Research and Development (ORD); and Scott Bradford, USDA (working at UCR) provided the detailed overview.  NTC Ft. Irwin as stated in the overview is a desert location that receives approximately 4 inches of rain a year.  There are efforts to capture this water, store it, and ultimately use it as part of their source water to minimize the consumption from their aquifers and potentially in the future include tertiary treated wastewater to try and close the water system cycle. The Installation in conjunction with a whole host of partners and consultants to include USGS, USDA, EPA, NCRS Soil Service, University of California Riverside as well as several contractors are studying the feasibility and science of making this initiative work and to ultimately enhance aquifer storage recovery.  

9.  In the roundtable concluding the DMG the following updates were provided. 

a. BLM National Headquarters is now operational in Grand Junction, Colorado.
b. The BLM Moreno Valley District office is being moved to Palm Springs to be co-located with the existing field office.

c. BLM Desert Advisory Group Meeting is scheduled for 3-4 April in Needles, CA.

d. No new update on the DRECP Amendment status.  The BLM received over 26K comments on the DRECP.
e. BLM is moving their Native Plant material operation to Boise, Idaho.  They have had issues with Mojave source seeds in the Mojave Desert.  There is difficulty building up a market, but BLM is working with prior-alfalfa growers and other players to address.

f. National Park Service (Death Valley) have been focused on managing off-road vehicles/driving recently. 

g. Sand to Snow Monument has been having difficulties with feral cattle management, and are working on that and two new water designations for rivers.

h. San Bernardino National Forest has been dealing with hazardous fuels, renewing special permits, repairing storm damage from prior rainy season, endangered species recovery and impacts of homeless populations (emerging problem).
i. NAWS China Lake has an estimated $3 Billion in earthquake damage and continues to work through issues including infrastructure upgrades. 
j. Fort Irwin noted their INRMP and INCRIMP (natural and cultural resource plans) are being updated, and that they are still working on solutions for ravens including egg oiling.

k. Twentynine Palms is having an encroachment workshop (contact Jonelle Kosa for more information), working with BLM on shared roads, and looking to update their wastewater treatment plant. 

l. Barstow is working with the Fish and Wildlife Service to manage ravens (employing egg oiling), and with the County on road maintenance. 

m. Marine Corps regional update noted Range Management Plan expected to be out in May 2020.  

n. Navy Regional update briefed pending CA legislation with potential desert impacts including Assembly Bill 1788, Assembly Joint Resolution 26, Assembly Bill 2893, and Assembly Bill 2373.

o. Quad State Agencies notes that the East Mojave Collaborative has become a data center in the North Eastern part of the desert and they are looking for a custodian of the data. 
p. San Bernardino noted district seats are changing but support of the desert remains. 

q. The Nature Conservancy talked about land acquisitions and their interest in collaborating with agencies in regard to ground water resiliency. 

r. Mojave Commanders Summit is scheduled for 18-19 May 2020 at Ft. Irwin.

s. Cadiz Groundwater Pumping Project, possible proposed 16.3 billion gallons a year. Based on SB 307 there would be opportunity to participate when the State Lands Commission would make a determination about impacts.

10.  NTC Ft. Irwin did a great job of hosting and provided a tour of the NASA Goldstone Deep Space Facility as well as their newly completed (Drinking) Water Treatment Plant which costs approximately $500,000 in MILCON.

11.  EPA provided a site walk of their storm water injection well site for attendees who could participate at the end of Day 2. 

12.  NO pending action items from the meeting.  It was tentatively decided to have the next DMG meeting at San Bernardino hosted by the Forest Service in August 2020 and Death Valley is contemplating hosting the next winter meeting with dates TBD but sometime in late January or early February 2021.
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